# ISO 20022 CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 version 2 Country Specific Information

Version 1.7.0
Publishing date 13 November 2023

# **Table of contents**

1	INTR	ODUCTION	5
	History		6
2	FINL	AND	8
	Local pa	yments	8
	2.1.1	SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER	
	2.1.2	SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER STRUCTURED	
	2.1.3	SEPA SALARY	
	2.1.4	URGENT PAYMENT (ILGIRO)	
	2.1.5	AOS2 – ADDITIONAL PAYMENT REFERENCES WITHIN THE SAME PAYMENT	
	Cross-bo	order payments	13
	2.1.6	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	13
	2.1.7	NORMAL PAYMENT	
	2.1.8	URGENT PAYMENT	13
	2.1.9	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	14
	2.1.10	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	14
	Intra-gro	up transfer	15
3	GRE	AT BRITAIN	16
	Local pa	yments	16
	3.1.1	BACS PAYMENT	16
	3.1.2	CHAPS PAYMENT (URGENT GBP)	17
	3.1.3	CHEQUE PAYMENT	18
	Cross-bo	order payments	19
	3.1.4	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	19
	3.1.5	NORMAL PAYMENT	19
	3.1.6	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	19
	3.1.7	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	20
	Intra-gro	up transfer	20
4	LUX	EMBOURG	21
	Local pa	yments	21
	4.1.1	SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER	21
	4.1.2	SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER STRUCTURED	22
	4.1.3	EXPRESS	22
	Cross-bo	order payments	24
	4.1.4	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	24
	4.1.5	NORMAL PAYMENT	24
	4.1.6	URGENT PAYMENT	24
	4.1.7	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	25
	4.1.8	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	25
	Intra-gro	up transfer	26
5	NETI	HERLANDS	27
	Local pa	yments	27
	5.1.1	SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER	27
	5.1.2	SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER STRUCTURED	28
	5.1.3	SEPA SALARY	29
	5.1.4	EUR EXPRESS PAYMENT	29
	Cross-bo	order payments	30

## Implementation guide

	5.1.5	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	30
	5.1.6	NORMAL PAYMENT	30
	5.1.7	URGENT PAYMENT	30
	Intra-grou	ıp transfer	31
6	NORV	NAY	32
	Local pay	ments	32
	6.1.1	KID AND TAX PAYMENT	
	6.1.2	PAYMENT WITH MESSAGE	
	6.1.3	SALARY PAYMENT	33
	6.1.4	CASH PAYMENT	34
	6.1.5	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	34
	Cross-bo	rder payments	36
	6.1.6	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	36
	6.1.7	NORMAL PAYMENT	
	6.1.8	URGENT PAYMENT	37
	6.1.9	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	37
	6.1.10	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	37
	6.1.11	REGULATORY REPORTING	38
	Intra-grou	ıp transfer	39
7	SWE	DEN	40
•			
		ments	
	7.1.1	BANKGIRO PAYMENTS WITH STRUCTURED REFERENCE AS OCR REFERENCE	
	7.1.2	BANKGIRO PAYMENT WITH STRUCTURED AND/OR UNSTRUCTURED REFERENCE	
	7.1.3	PLUSGIRO PAYMENT WITH STRUCTURED REFERENCE AS OCR REFERENCE	
	7.1.4	PLUSGIRO PAYMENT WITH UNSTRUCTURED REFERENCE	
	7.1.5	CASH PAYMENT	
	7.1.6	ACCOUNT PAYMENT	
	7.1.7	SALARY PAYMENT	
	7.1.8	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	
		rder payments	
	7.1.9	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	
	7.1.10	NORMAL PAYMENT	
	7.1.11 7.1.12	URGENT PAYMENTFINANCIAL PAYMENT	
	7.1.12	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	
	7.1.13	REGULATORY REPORTING	
		ip transfer	
8	_	p transier	
0			
		/ments	
	8.1.1	ACH PAYMENT	
	8.1.2	FEDWIRE PAYMENT	
		rder payments	
	8.1.3	NORMAL PAYMENT	
	8.1.4	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	
	8.1.5	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	
	· ·	ıp transfer	
9	DEBT	OR ACCOUNT HELD WITH OTHER BANKS	59
	Local pay	ments	59

# Implementation guide

9.1.1	NORMAL PAYMENT	59
9.1.2	URGENT PAYMENT	
Cross-b	order payments	60
9.1.3	EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)	60
9.1.4	NORMAL PAYMENT	60
9.1.5	URGENT PAYMENT	62
9.1.6	FINANCIAL PAYMENT	62
9.1.7	INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT	62
9.1.8	REGULATORY REPORTING CROSS-BORDER PAYMENT	63
10 A	PPENDICES	64
Debtor .	Account and Debtor agent	64
10.1.	DEBTOR AGENT - HANDELSBANKEN	64
10.1.2	DEBTOR ACCONT HELD IN OTHER BANKS	64
Credito	Account and Creditor agent	65
10.1.3	CREDITOR ACCOUNT	65
10.1.4	CREDITOR AGENT	65

## 1 Introduction

This document describes country specific information for payments initiated with CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001.001.02 (ISO 20022). This description covers different payment types and specific rules that apply to below mentioned countries. Handelsbanken's message set-up complies with the international definitions for content and use of an ISO 20022 "CustomerCreditTransferInitiation" Message and Common Global Implementation –Market Practice (CGI-MP).

It is currently possible to request payments from accounts with Handelsbanken in the following countries or in accounts held with other banks if Handelsbanken having an agreement with the account holding bank:

Finland	Norway
Great Britain	Sweden
Luxembourg	USA
Netherlands	Other banks

For detailed information about account numbers in each country we refer to chapter 20 "Appendices" in the end of this document.

More information about file management can be obtained from your local branch office.

Implementation guide

#### **History**

At Handelsbanken, changes to version numbers are made according to the following guidelines. The original version is 1.0.0.

- The last digit is changed when the format descriptions are changed, for example text clarifications and examples.
- The second digit is changed if minor changes are made to the format such as new countries or changes in the payment type.
- The first digit is changed (thus becoming a completely new version) if the format changes mean that the customer will have to make adaptations in order to continue using the service. In this case, all customers affected are informed of the new version and what the changes involve.

Version	Date	Description
1.7.0	2023-11-13	Following countries with accounts in Handelsbanken has been removed: DE, DK, FR
1.6.5	2022-03-21	SE: Possibility to use IBAN as creditor account for account payments and local financial payments
1.6.4	2022-02-01	SE: Possibillity to enter national account number incl. clearing number as creditor account for salary payments
1.6.3	2021-09-20	SE: Possibility to use IBAN as creditor account for salary payments
1.6.2	2021-06-14	The name for "national account number" is changed from BBAN to national account number
		SE: Minor changes to prepare for future NPC rulebook
1.6.1	2021-01-18	SE: Cheques as a crossborder payment no longer available
		GB: Cheques as a crossborder payment no longer available
1.6.0	2020-10-23	SE: Minor changes to prepare for future NPC rulebook
		Following countries with accounts in Handelsbanken has been removed: CN, EE, HK, LV, LT, PL, SG
1.5.4	2018-01-28	FI: Minimum one credit note is mandatory for AOS payments
1.5.3	2017-12-22	SE: Possibility to use IBAN as debtor account for all payment types
		GB: Possibility to use IBAN as a creditor account for BACS payments
		DK: Possibility to use IBAN as a creditor account for banktransfers
		NO: Possibility to use IBAN as a creditor account
		PL: ZUS payment no longer available
		Cross border payments from DE, DK, EE, FI, FR,GB, LV, LT, LU, NL: New rules for allocation of fees within EU/EES according to PSD2 regulation, se under the respective country
1.5.2	2017-05-19	Changes to GlobalOn-Line services regarding Account Payments, possible to send message with account payment.
		Minor clarifications to formats for accounts under Sweden and Denmark.
1.4.1	2016-12-12	Cross border payments to GB: National bank ID is not allowed as Creditor bank

## Implementation guide

		SE: 9960 can be used as an identifier for Plusgiro
1.4.0	2016-06-30	Salary payment available for EE, LV and LT.  New payment type for NL, EUR Express Payment.  Change of version number.
1.3.0 (former 1.0.3)	2014-04-22	Cheque is no longer available for cross-border payment from Luxembourg
1.2.0 (former 1.0.3)	2013-12-12	New payment types for EE, LV (change currency to EUR) due to SEPA migration end-date.  BIC is optional if account number is stated as an IBAN.
1.1.0 (former 1.0.1)	2013-07-10	New payment types for DE, FR, LU and NL due to SEPA migration end- date.  Updated instruction for local payments in SE. Also include some other minor updates.
1.0.0	2012-06-14	First publication

# 2 Finland

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number)

#### Local payments

Creditor account number in IBAN format is mandatory.

Creditor agent's BIC is optional. In case the BIC is provided the Creditor agent's element has to be populated as shown in below example.

#### 2.1.1 SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optioal, maximum 140 characters.

Tax payments should be done as a SEPA Credit transfer with unstructured message.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvi></svclvi>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>NDEAFIHH</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

#### 2.1.2 SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER STRUCTURED

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SUPP.

It is mandatory to enter a structured reference to the creditor. It could either be the local Finnish reference, max 20 digits, or the RF Creditor reference, max 25 characters and should be entered as structured remittance information, one reference per payment.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>NDEAFIHH</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
RF-reference ISO Index No. 2.84	<pre><rmtinf></rmtinf></pre>
Local reference ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### 2.1.3 SEPA SALARY

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SALA.

The creditor's Finnish personal identity number could be entered as the Creditors Private Identification coded as SOSE with 9 digits + one letter or only 10 digits.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Notice that Requested execution date will be the date when the ordering party's account is debited and not the date when the beneficiaries account is credited.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>NDEAFIHH</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Personal ID ISO Index No. 2.57	<cdtr></cdtr>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

## 2.1.4 URGENT PAYMENT (ILGIRO)

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples; </pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>NDEAFIHH</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

#### 2.1.5 AOS2 – ADDITIONAL PAYMENT REFERENCES WITHIN THE SAME PAYMENT

In a Finnish local non urgent payment, there is an opportunity to send one unstructured payment reference and add up to 999 additional payment references in the same payment. The payment references shall be in a structured form and can include both credit notes and invoice numbers, minimum one credit note is mandatory.

Please note that the payment amount always must be positive and above zero >0 (<InstdAmt Ccy="AAA">) in ISO 20022 pain-messages. Additional information can be obtained from the Finnish Bankers' Association, <a href="http://www.fkl.fi">http://www.fkl.fi</a>.

```
Remittance information
                          <RmtInf>
ISO Index No. 2.84
                             <us>Ustrd>Message to Creditor</Ustrd>
                             <Strd>
                                <RfrdDocInf>
                                  <RfrdDocTp><Cd>CINV</Cd></RfrdDocTp>
                                  <RfrdDocNb>12345</RfrdDocNb>
                                </RfrdDocInf>
                                <RfrdDocAmt>
                                  <RmtdAmt CCy="EUR">100</RmtdAmt>
                                </RfrdDocAmt>
                             </Strd>
                             <Strd>
                                <RfrdDocInf>
                                  <RfrdDocTp><Cd>CREN</Cd></RfrdDocTp>
                                  <RfrdDocNb>12346</RfrdDocNb>
                                </RfrdDocInf>
                                <RfrdDocAmt>
                                   <RmtdAmt CCy="EUR">50</RmtdAmt>
                                </RfrdDocAmt>
                             </Strd>
                          </RmtInf>
```

Implementation guide

#### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address <PstlAdrs> including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer <ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. According to national implementation of the PSD2 regulation (Payment Service Directive), the Charge bearer code should be set to SHAR for cross border payments within EU/EEA, regardless of currency, with or without exchange. Handelsbanken will automatically convert the cost sharing to SHAR if other code has been used, in accordance with the regulation.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

#### 2.1.6 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 2.1.7 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### 2.1.8 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

Implementation guide

#### 2.1.9 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvi></svclvi>

#### 2.1.10 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	
Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

#### 3 Great Britain

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number)

#### Local payments

A Sort Code consisting of 6 digits is mandatory if creditor account is stated as a national account number but optional if stated as an IBAN. The Sort Code corresponds to the clearing number, and is used to identify the correct bank. "GBDSC" and the Sort Code should be entered as the Clearing System Member ID for the Creditor Agent.

#### 3.1.1 BACS PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

The creditor account can be either a national account number (1-8 digits) or IBAN format (22 characters). If the creditor account is stated as a national account number the Sort Code (6 digits) is mandatory to identify the creditor bank.

The name of the beneficiary is mandatory, maximum 18 characters.

A message to the creditor is mandatory, maximum 18 characters. When several invoices are batched into one payment, use comma sign or other separator between the reference numbers.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>12345,12346,12347</ustrd> </rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

## 3.1.2 CHAPS PAYMENT (URGENT GBP)

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

The beneficiary account number can be in either a national account number or IBAN format, 1-34 characters.

Sort Code to identify the creditor bank is mandatory, 6 digits.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### 3.1.3 CHEQUE PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to CHK, Service Level to NURG, Category Purpose to SUPP and Cheque Type to BCHQ (Bank Cheque).

The Creditor's full name and address is mandatory when the payment is made via cheque.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>CHK</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Cheque Type ISO Index No. 2.53	<chqinstr></chqinstr>
Creditor name and address ISO Index No. 2.57	<cdtrrftxinf></cdtrrftxinf>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address <PstlAdrs> including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer <ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. According to national implementation of the PSD2 regulation (Payment Service Directive), the Charge bearer code should be set to SHAR for cross border payments within EU/EEA, regardless of currency, with or without exchange. Handelsbanken will automatically convert the cost sharing to SHAR if other code has been used, in accordance with the regulation.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Please notice that if the method of payment is Financial payment or Intra-company payment Requested execution date (<ReqdExctnDt>) will be the value date. If the method of payment is Cheque, this will be the execution date. The bank will automatically set the execution date to the date we receive the file and make the validation for the cut off time according to this information.

#### 3.1.4 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 3.1.5 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### 3.1.6 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	

Implementation guide

Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>CORT</ctgypurp>

#### 3.1.7 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	 <ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

#### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

Implementation guide

# 4 Luxembourg

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number).

# Local payments

Creditor account number in IBAN format is mandatory for all payment types, 20 characters.

Creditor agent's BIC is optional. In case the BIC is provided the Creditor agent's element has to be populated as shown in below example.

#### 4.1.1 SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>CCPLLULL</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

# 4.1.2 SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER STRUCTURED

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SUPP.

It is mandatory to enter a structured RF Creditor reference, max 25 characters to the creditor, one reference per payment. Any unstructured message will be accepted but not used.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>CCPLLULL</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Reference ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

#### 4.1.3 EXPRESS

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>

ISO 20022 pain.001.001.02 Country Specific Information

# Implementation guide

Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<pre><rmtinf>   <ustrd> Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf></pre>

Implementation guide

#### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address < PstlAdrs > including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer <ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. According to national implementation of the PSD2 regulation (Payment Service Directive), the Charge bearer code should be set to SHAR for cross border payments within EU/EEA, regardless of currency, with or without exchange. Handelsbanken will automatically convert the cost sharing to SHAR if other code has been used, in accordance with the regulation.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

#### 4.1.4 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 4.1.5 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### 4.1.6 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>URGP</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	 <ctgypurp>SUPP</ctgypurp>

#### 4.1.7 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	 <ctgypurp>CORT</ctgypurp>

#### 4.1.8 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	
Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

# 5 Netherlands

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number).

#### Local payments

Creditor account number in IBAN format is mandatory for all payment types, 18 characters.

Creditor agent's BIC is optional. In case the BIC is provided the Creditor agent's element has to be populated as shown in below example.

#### 5.1.1 SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>ABNANL2A</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

#### 5.1.2 SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER STRUCTURED

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SUPP.

It is mandatory to enter a structured reference to the creditor. It could either be the RF Creditor reference, max 25 characters, or an Acceptgiro 17-reference, one reference per payment. Any unstructured message will be accepted but not used.

Acceptgiro in the Netherlands is a payment type where the customer has received an invoice with a payment form.

Type 17 = 17 + reference (7-16 digits)

The code and the reference can be found at the bottom of the payment form in the beginning of the machine-readable coded line (betalingskenmerk), and has the following appearance:

Reference + Ordering customer < Amount + Creditor acc + Form code

8000533222380000 + 0444333839 < 000145391+ 0490707580 + 17

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>ABNANL2A</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Reference ISO Index No. 2.84	<pre><rmtinf></rmtinf></pre>

Implementation guide

#### 5.1.3 SEPA SALARY

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG or SEPA and Category Purpose to SALA.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor banks ID ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt></cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Salary</ustrd> </rmtinf>

#### 5.1.4 EUR EXPRESS PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment can be made to all countries within the SEPA area (the EU, EEA, Monaco, Switzerland).

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct> <id></id></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address <PstlAdrs> including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer <ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. According to national implementation of the PSD2 regulation (Payment Service Directive), the Charge bearer code should be set to SHAR for cross border payments within EU/EEA, regardless of currency, with or without exchange. Handelsbanken will automatically convert the cost sharing to SHAR if other code has been used, in accordance with the regulation.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

#### 5.1.5 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 5.1.6 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### 5.1.7 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>URGP</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	 <ctgypurp>SUPP</ctgypurp>

#### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	
Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

# 6 Norway

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number).

### Local payments

#### 6.1.1 KID AND TAX PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

The creditor account can be either a national account number (11 digits) or in IBAN format (15 characters).

A structured KID reference is mandatory, maximum 25 digits, one reference per payment.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
KID reference ISO Index No. 2.84	<pre><rmtinf></rmtinf></pre>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

#### 6.1.2 PAYMENT WITH MESSAGE

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

The creditor account can be either a national account number (11 digits) or in IBAN format (15 characters).

It is mandatory to enter the creditor's full name and address.

An unstructured message to the creditor is mandatory, maximum 280 characters. When several invoices are batched into one payment, use comma sign or other separator between the reference numbers. A maximum of 2 <Ustr> elements can be used.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor name and address ISO Index No. 2.57	<cdttrftxinf></cdttrftxinf>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>12345,12346,12347</ustrd> </rmtinf>

#### 6.1.3 SALARY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SALA.

The creditor account can be either a national account number (11 digits) or in IBAN format (15 characters).

It is not possible to enter a message to the creditor.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

ISO 20022 pain.001.001.02 Country Specific Information

Page 33 (65)

Implementation guide

Creditor Account	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
ISO Index No. 2.58	<ld><ld></ld></ld>
	<bban>12345678901</bban>

#### 6.1.4 CASH PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to CHK, Service Level to NURG, Category Purpose to SUPP.

The creditor's full name and address are mandatory.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 280 characters.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>CHK</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor name and address ISO Index No. 2.57	<cdtr></cdtr>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

#### 6.1.5 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

The creditor account can be either a national account number (11 digits) or an IBAN (15 characters).

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maxiumum max 140 characters.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>

ISO 20022 pain.001.001.02 Country Specific Information

Page 34 (65)

# Implementation guide

Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address <PstlAdrs> including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer < ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. See Implementation Guide for details.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

If there are an agreed exchange rate for the payment, rate and reference obtained from the bank should be stated. A reference is for example a structured reference number or any other kind of agreed identity. This information is obtained by the bank at the time of the deal (maximum 15 characters).

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

ExchangeRateInformation ISO Index No. 2.42	<xchgrateinf> <xchgrate>1,1247</xchgrate> <ctrctid>Dealno. 123456<!-- CtrctId--></ctrctid></xchgrateinf>

#### 6.1.6 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 6.1.7 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

Implementation guide

### 6.1.8 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### 6.1.9 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

#### 6.1.10 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	 <ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

#### 6.1.11 REGULATORY REPORTING

An obligation to report applies to Norway. Handelsbanken provides instructions as how reporting of this kind is to be carried out. It is the customer's responsibility to ensure that the instructions are followed on every payment.

Each separate payment through a Norwegian bank to a creditor domiciled outside Norway or to a bank outside Norway (in foreign currency or NOK) should be reported to "Toll og Avgiftsdirektoratet" (TOD) by the intermediary bank.

A list of the currency register codes is given below. We refer to the Norwegian customs and the Norwegian currency register law for further information:

www.toll.no/default.aspx?id=3&epslanguage=EN

www.lovdata.no/info/lawdata.html

As a complement to the currency register code the description or the reason for the payment should be written in full.

Code	Description
14	Purchase/sale of goods
26	Rent
29	Other purchase/sale of service
31	Interest
35	Dividend
38	Other return on capital
41	Purchase/sale of real estate and activated options abroad
43	Purchase/sale of shares and units, referring to direct investment
45	Direct investment in other capital
51	Purchase/sale of shares and units, referring to portfolio investment
52	Purchase/sale of bonds and certificates, referring to portfolio investment
53	Purchase/sale of derivatives, referring to portfolio investment
71	Life assurance/pension
79	Other finance investments
81	Salary
82	Inheritance, gift etc.

### Extract from message with example;

Regulatory reporting	<rgltryrptg></rgltryrptg>	
ISO Index No. 2.67	<rgltrydtls> <cd>26</cd></rgltrydtls>	
	<inf>Rent</inf>	

### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	
Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

### 7 Sweden

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number).

```
Debtor account as national
                              <DbtrAcct>
account number and
                                 <ld>
Debtor agent
                                    <BBAN>123456789</BBAN>
ISO Index No. 2.16 and
2.17
                              </DbtrAcct>
                              <DbtrAgt>
                                  <FinInstnId>
                                       <CIrSysMmbId>
                                           <Id>SESBA6001</Id>
                                       </CIrSysMmbId>
                                  </FinInstnId>
                              </DbtrAgt>
```

### Local payments

Local vendor payments in Sweden are processed in the two Giro systems – The Bankgiro and the Plusgiro why creditor account for these payments must be stated either as Bankgiro number or Plusgiro number, depending on payment type. See below for more information about the respective.

The Bankgiro is an alias for a bank account which can be held in any Swedish bank. The Plusgiro number is a bank account in Nordea.

Creditor account number can be either as Bankgiro number, Plusgiro number or national account number depending on payment type. See below for information.

The 4 digits clearing number (branch code) is mandatory as Clearing System Member Id in Creditor Agent. For Bankgiro 9900 is to be used and for Plusgiro 9500 is to be used as Clearing System Member Id for Creditor Agent. SchemeName for the account identification should be BBAN.

Creditor name is mandatory according to NPC rulebook (Nordic Payment Council) why we recommend to populate creditor name for all payments.

Notice that Urgent payment is not applicable for SEK payments within Sweden.

7.1.1 BANKGIRO PAYMENTS WITH STRUCTURED REFERENCE AS OCR REFERENCE Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Creditor account as Bankgiro number is mandatory, 7-8 digits.

"9900" is mandatory as Clearing System Member Id for Creditor Agent.

A structured OCR reference is mandatory, maximum 25 digits, one reference per payment.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
OCR reference ISO Index No. 2.86	<rmtinf> <strd> <cdtrrefinf></cdtrrefinf></strd></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### 7.1.2 BANKGIRO PAYMENT WITH STRUCTURED AND/OR UNSTRUCTURED REFERENCE

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Creditor account as Bankgiro number is mandatory, 7-8 digits.

"9900" is mandatory as Clearing System Member Id for Creditor Agent.

A message to the creditor is mandatory. It can be stated either as unstructured or as structured remittance information, or both.

Please see the document 'Recommendations from Handelsbanken when implementing ISO 20022' for recommendations on how to use remittance information and how to prepare for the use of future NPC rulebook (Nordic Payment Council)

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry> </svclvl> <ctgypurp>SUPP</ctgypurp>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <cirsysmmbid></cirsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Unstructured Remittance information ISO Index No. 2.85	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

```
<RmtInf>
Structured Remittance
                            <Strd>
information, batched
payments
                               <RfrdDocInf>
ISO Index No. 2.86
                                  <RfrdDocTp><Cd>CINV</Cd></RfrdDocTp>
                                  <RfrdDocNb>12345</RfrdDocNb>
                               </RfrdDocInf>
                               <RfrdDocAmt>
                                  <RmtdAmt CCy="SEK">100</RmtdAmt>
                               </RfrdDocAmt>
                            </Strd>
                            <Strd>
                               <RfrdDocInf>
                                  <RfrdDocTp><Cd>CREN</Cd></RfrdDocTp>
                                  <RfrdDocNb>12346</RfrdDocNb>
                               </RfrdDocInf>
                               <RfrdDocAmt>
                                  <RmtdAmt CCy="SEK">50</RmtdAmt>
                               </RfrdDocAmt>
                            </Strd>
                          </RmtInf>
```

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

### 7.1.3 PLUSGIRO PAYMENT WITH STRUCTURED REFERENCE AS OCR REFERENCE

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Creditor account as Plusgiro number is mandatory, 2-10 digits.

Either "9500" or "9960" is mandatory as Clearing System Member Id for Creditor Agent.

A structured OCR reference is mandatory, maximum 25 digits, one reference per payment.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvi></svclvi>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
OCR reference ISO Index No. 2.86	<pre><rmtinf></rmtinf></pre>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

### 7.1.4 PLUSGIRO PAYMENT WITH UNSTRUCTURED REFERENCE

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Creditor account as Plusgiro number is mandatory, 2-10 digits.

Either "9500" or "9960" is mandatory as Clearing System Member Id for Creditor Agent.

A message to the creditor is mandatory.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Unstructured Remittance information, ISO Index No. 2.85	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

### 7.1.5 CASH PAYMENT

Please note that this payment type will not be valid in the future NPC rulebook (Nordic Payment Council).

Payment Method should be set to CHK and Cheque Type to BCHQ.

The creditor's full name and address are mandatory.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>CHK</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor name and address ISO Index No. 2.57	<cdtr txinf=""></cdtr>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Invoice number 164315</ustrd> </rmtinf>

Implementation guide

### 7.1.6 ACCOUNT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Creditor Account number can be either a national account number (7 -10 digits) or a IBAN (24 characters).

If the Creditor Account is entered as a national account number it is mandatory to enter clearing number (4-5 digits) in Creditor Agent.

If the Creditor Account is entered as IBAN it is optional to use Creditor Agent. If used it should be entered as BIC.

Message to creditor with a maximum of 12 characters is optional.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent when creditor account is entered as national account number ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor agent when creditor account is entered as IBAN ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>HANDSESS</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Creditor account as IBAN ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

#### 7.1.7 SALARY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SALA.

Creditor Account number can be either a national account number (7 -10 digits), a national account number incl. clearing number (11-15 digits) or a IBAN (24 characters).

If the Creditor Account is entered as a national account number it is mandatory to enter clearing number (4-5 digits) in Creditor Agent.

If the Creditor Account is entered as a national account number incl. clearing number it is optional to use Creditor Agent. If used, the clearing number in Creditor Agent must be the same as in the Creditor Account.

If the Creditor Account is entered as IBAN it is optional to use Creditor Agent. If used it should be entered as BIC.

It is not possible to enter a message to the creditor.

Requested Execution Date refers to Creditors' credit date and not the date when the Debtor is debited.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvi></svclvi>
Creditor agent when creditor account is entered as national account number or as national account incl. clearing number  ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor agent when creditor account is entered as IBAN	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>HANDSESS</bic> </fininstnid></cdtragt>
ISO Index No. 2.55	
Creditor account as national account number	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
ISO Index No. 2.58	
Creditor account as national account number incl. clearing number ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Creditor account as IBAN	<cdtracct> <id></id></cdtracct>

Implementation guide

ISO Index No. 2.58	<iban>SE111000000000123456789</iban>	

#### 7.1.8 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Creditor Account number can be either a national account number (7 -10 digits) or a IBAN (24 characters).

If the Creditor Account is entered as a national account number it is mandatory to enter clearing number (4-5 digits) in Creditor Agent.

If the Creditor Account is entered as IBAN it is optional to use Creditor Agent. If used it should be entered as BIC.

An unstructured message to the beneficiary is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent when creditor account is entered as national account number ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor agent when creditor account is entered as IBAN ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <bic>HANDSESS</bic> </fininstnid> </cdtragt>
Creditor account as national account number ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Creditor account as IBAN ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address <PstlAdrs> including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer < ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. See Implementation Guide for details.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

For longer messages than 140 characters, the beneficiary will receive a separate message containing reference information. The reference information can in principle be unlimited.

Please notice that Urgent payment is not applicable for debit accounts in Handelsbanken SE for EUR payments within the EU/EEA, Switzerland and Monaco.

#### 7.1.9 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 7.1.10 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>SUPP</ctgypurp>

Implementation guide

#### 7.1.11 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Urgent payment is not applicable for debit accounts in Handelsbanken SE for EUR payments within the EU/EEA, Switzerland and Monaco.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

### 7.1.12 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvi></svclvi>

#### 7.1.13 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

### 7.1.14 REGULATORY REPORTING

Each individual payment via a Swedish bank to a beneficiary domiciled outside Sweden (in a foreign currency or in Swedish kronor) that exceeds a counter value stipulated by the National Tax Board (Riksskatteverket) should be reported to the tax board by the intermediary bank.

A list of the most frequently used payment codes is given below. For more information and a complete list of payment codes please see <a href="http://www.skatteverket.se/">http://www.skatteverket.se/</a> and the brochure "Kontrolluppgifter, – ränta, utdelning m.m." (SKV 373).

Code	Description
101	Imports/exports of goods
122	Goods that have not passed the Swedish border; purchase of goods abroad with a view to selling them.
130	Freight of goods imported to Sweden
131	Freight of goods exported from Sweden
173	Storage, shipping, transit, port, and terminal costs, etc.
223	Other travel expenses (expenditure for hotels, courses, conferences, etc.)
331	Fees and commission on bank-, broker and management services etc.
410	Computing services (hardware and software consultancy and implementation, data processing, etc.)
423	Royalties and licence fees for the use of proprietary rights.
440	Advertising, market research and public opinion polls
442	Architectural, engineering and other technical services
462	Other services
473	Commission related to the intermediation of goods
560	Other transfers (damages, alimony, membership, fees, and gifts incl. taxes, etc.)
601	In Sweden (foreign owner). Loan to/from foreign owner.
603	Outside Sweden (Swedish owner). Loan to/from foreign subsidiary/group company.
683	Loan to party outside Sweden (asset). Loan to party outside Sweden/amortisation of loan to party outside Sweden.
793	Other capital transactions.
940	Conversion outside Sweden of an amount that has been taken from Sweden, converted and then brought into Sweden again. (For conversion abroad in connection with other payments, the code for the underlying transaction is used).

### Extract from message with example;

Regulatory reporting	<rgltryrptg></rgltryrptg>	
ISO Index No. 2.67	<rgltrydtls></rgltrydtls>	
	<cd>26</cd>	

### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	
Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

### 8 USA

### Local payments

An ABA/FedWire consisting of 9 digits is mandatory. The ABA/FedWire corresponds to the clearing number, and is used to identify the correct beneficiary bank. Please note that 'USABA' must be entered before the ABA/FedWire.

#### 8.1.1 ACH PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Creditor account number as a national account number, 1-17 digits, is mandatory.

The name of the creditor can be entered with a maximum of 22 characters when making an ACH payment.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 80 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt></cdtragt>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

Implementation guide

### 8.1.2 FEDWIRE PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

The creditor account number, 1-34 characters, is mandatory.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Creditor agent ISO Index No. 2.55	<cdtragt> <fininstnid> <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid></fininstnid></cdtragt>
Creditor Account ISO Index No. 2.58	<cdtracct></cdtracct>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

Implementation guide

### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address < PstlAdrs > including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer <ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. See Implementation Guide for details. For all cross-border payments from Handelsbanken US Charge bearer (<ChrgBr>) will always be treated as DEBT (OUR). See Implementation Guide for details.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Please notice that if the method of payment is Normal, Financial payment or Intra-company payment Requested execution date (<ReqdExctnDt>) will be the value date. The bank will automatically set the execution date to the date we receive the file and make the validation for the cut off time according to this information.

If there are an agreed exchange rate for the payment, rate and reference obtained from the bank should be stated. A reference is for example the name of the person in the bank who has provided the agreed rate, a structured reference number or any other kind of agreed identity. This information is obtained by the bank at the time of the deal (maximum 16 characters).

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

ExchangeRateInformation ISO Index No. 2.42	<xchgrateinf> <xchgrate>1,1247</xchgrate> <ctrctid>Dealno. 123456<!-- CtrctId--></ctrctid></xchgrateinf>

#### 8.1.3 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

Implementation guide

### 8.1.4 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvi></svclvi>

#### 8.1.5 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

### Intra-group transfer

Customers using our GlobalOn-Line services could request local and cross-border Intra-group transfers. The transfer could be made from accounts with Handelsbanken in all countries or from accounts with the other banks mentioned in chapter 1 above. The Intra-group transfer must be set according to the following;

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
ISO Index No. 2.2	
Service Level and	<svclvl></svclvl>
Category Purpose	<prtry>NURG</prtry>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and	
2.12/2.36	<ctgypurp>INTC</ctgypurp>

- Account number to be used both on debit and credit side, must be entered in the same way as in the Power of Attorney. Otherwise the payment will be rejected or treated as a cross-border payment.
- Debtor and creditor agent must be identified by BIC (National Bank-ID cannot be used).
- The execution date/value date cannot be more than 30 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank. For this payment type will the date be the date on which the account is debited.
- An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 70 characters.
- The currency of the transfer must be in either the currency of the debit account or the credit account

More information about GlobalOn-Line Intra-group transfers can be obtained from your local branch office.

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

### 9 Debtor account held with other banks

Payments can also be made from accounts held with other banks. The service is based on Handelsbanken having an agreement with the account holding bank in order to execute payments. Please check with your branch.

Debtor account number can be in either IBAN format or the national account number (clearing number + account number). Please contact your debtor agent for information regarding how to state your debtor account.

Debtor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID.

All National Bank IDs is published in the External Code Sets spreadsheet at <a href="https://www.iso20022.org/external">www.iso20022.org/external</a> code list.page.

### Local payments

For information regarding on how to specify Creditor Account and Creditor Agent in a specific country, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document. Creditor Agent Identitification can either be BIC or National Bank ID. All National Bank IDs is published in the External Code Sets spreadsheet at <a href="https://www.iso20022.org/external">www.iso20022.org/external</a> code list.page.

#### 9.1.1 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Relevant extracts with XML Tags and example;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

#### 9.1.2 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

Relevant extracts with XML Tags and example;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>

ISO 20022 pain.001.001.02 Country Specific Information

Page 59 (65)

Implementation guide

	<cd>SUPP</cd>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd></rmtinf>

### **Cross-border payments**

The Creditor's address <PstlAdrs> including Country Code, is mandatory for all cross-border payments.

Creditor Agent is to be identified preferably with BIC, and when requested, NationalBankID. For more information see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in the end of this document.

Creditor account is to be identified as IBAN where available. Please note that IBAN is mandatory for payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland. In some countries IBAN cannot be used, why creditor account must be identified as a national account number. For more information, see Appendices – Creditor account and Creditor agent in this document.

Charge Bearer <ChrgBr> is mandatory for all cross-border payments except for GlobalOn-Line Intra-group Transfers. See Implementation Guide for details.

An unstructured message to the creditor is optional, maximum 140 characters.

If there are an agreed exchange rate for the payment, rate and reference obtained from the bank could be stated. A reference is for example the name of the person in the bank who has provided the agreed rate, a structured reference number or any other kind of agreed identity.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

ExchangeRateInformation ISO Index No. 2.42	<xchgrateinf> <xchgrate>1,1247</xchgrate> <ctrctid>Dealno. 123456<!-- CtrctId--></ctrctid></xchgrateinf>

#### 9.1.3 EUR PAYMENTS WITHIN EUROPE (SEPA CREDIT TRANSFER)

This is only valid for EUR payments within the EU, EEA, Switzerland and Monaco. The bank will automatically classify the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if requirements are fulfilled (see Implementation guide CustomerCreditTransferInitiation pain.001 for details).

#### 9.1.4 NORMAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extracts with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose	<svclvl> <prtry>NURG</prtry></svclvl>
ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	 <ctgypurp>SUPP</ctgypurp>

ISO 20022 pain.001.001.02 Country Specific Information

Page 60 (65)

### Implementation guide

Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf></rmtinf>

Implementation guide

### 9.1.5 URGENT PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to URGP and Category Purpose to SUPP.

Relevant extract with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

#### 9.1.6 FINANCIAL PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to CORT.

Relevant extract with XML-tags and examples;

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

### 9.1.7 INTRA-COMPANY PAYMENT

Payment Method should be set to TRF, Service Level to NURG and Category Purpose to INTC.

Payment Method ISO Index No. 2.2	<pmtmtd>TRF</pmtmtd>
Service Level and Category Purpose ISO Index No. 2.5/2.29 and 2.12/2.36	<svclvl></svclvl>
Message to creditor ISO Index No. 2.84	<rmtinf> <ustrd>Payment of product ABC</ustrd> </rmtinf>

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

### 9.1.8 REGULATORY REPORTING CROSS-BORDER PAYMENT

For some countries it is mandatory to include regulatory reporting for specific domestic regulatory requirements. It is the debtor's responsibility to include when required.

Regulatory reporting ISO Index No. 2.67	<rgltryrptg> <rgltrydtls></rgltrydtls></rgltryrptg>	
100 mack 110. 2.07	<cd>26</cd>	

# 10 Appendices

## **Debtor Account and Debtor agent**

### 10.1.1 DEBTOR AGENT - HANDELSBANKEN

Country	Country code	National Account number	IBAN – International Bank Account number	BIC
Finland	FI	14 digits incl clearing number	18 characters	HANDFIHH
Great Britain	GB	8 digits	22 characters	HANDGB22
Luxembourg	LU	8 digits	20 characters	HANDLULB
Netherlands	NL	10 digits	18 characters	HANDNL2A
Norway	NO	11 digits incl clearing number	15 characters	HANDNOKK
Sweden	SE	8 or 9 digits	Not available	HANDSESS
USA	US	8 digits	Not available	HANDUS33

#### 10.1.2 DEBTOR ACCONT HELD IN OTHER BANKS

Debtor accounts held in other banks could be stated either as an international bank account number, IBAN, or a national account number. This must be agreed upon with the bank in point.

Handelsbanken Implementation guide

### **Creditor Account and Creditor agent**

#### 10.1.3 CREDITOR ACCOUNT

Handelsbanken always validates that an IBAN is correct and, for some countries, Handelsbanken also validates that the national account number is correct (correct number of digits/characters and correct control digit).

For payments in EUR within EU, EEA and Switzerland creditor account as IBAN is required.

See <a href="https://www.ecbs.org/iban.htm">https://www.ecbs.org/iban.htm</a> for further information about how IBAN and national account number are stated in different countries.

#### 10.1.4 CREDITOR AGENT

Creditor agent identification is entered with a BIC and/or a National bank ID. It is optional to enter Creditor Agent when creditor account is stated as IBAN.

In some countries the creditor's local agent may not have a BIC of its own. In these cases, a National bank Id might be required and should be stated as shown in below example.

Relevant extract with XML-tags and examples;

Creditor agent	<cdtragt></cdtragt>
ISO Index No. 2.55	<fininstnid></fininstnid>
	<clrsysmmbld></clrsysmmbld>
	<id>USABA123456789</id>

All National Bank IDs is published in the External Code Sets spreadsheet at www.iso20022.org/external code list.page.

Examples of National bank Id;

Country	ClearingSystemId <clrsysmmbid></clrsysmmbid>	Length of Memberld <mmbld></mmbld>	Description
Australia	AUBSB	6 digits	Bank State Branch Code (BSB)
Canada	CACPA	9 digits	Payments Association Payment Routing Number
China	CNAPS	12 digits	CNAPS code
Great Britain	GBDSC	6 digits	UK Domestic Sort Code (not allowed for cross border payments)
Hong Kong	HKNCC	6 digits	National Clearing Code (CHATS)
Russia	RUCBC	9 digits	Central Bank Identification Code
South Africa	ZANCC	6 digits	South African Sort Code
USA	USABA	9 digits	ABA/Fed Wire Routing Number

ISO								
Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.		Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
1.0	-	pain.001.001.02	<pre><pain.001.001.02></pain.001.001.02></pre>	[11]	M		0-4-4-4	
1.0	+	GroupHeader	<grphdr></grphdr>	[11]	М		Set of characteristics shared by all individual transactions included in the	
							message	
1.1	++	MessageIdentification	<msgld></msgld>	[11]	М	Text	Point to point reference, as assigned by	The Message ID must be unique as it is used for
				' '				duplicate control.
							party in the chain to unambigouously	The Message ID is included in any ISO report from
							identify the message.	the bank.
1.2	++	CreationDateTime	<credttm></credttm>	[11]	M	DateTime	Date and time at which the message was	
							created. YYYY-MM-DDThh:mm:ss.sss	
1.5		NumberOfTransactions	MINOSTAGE	[4 4]	M	Numaria		Number of transations is not absolved by
1.5	++	NumberOffransactions	<nboftxs></nboftxs>	[11]	IVI	Numeric	Number of individual transactions contained in the message.	Number of tranactions is not checked by Handelsbanken.
							contained in the message.	Number of transactions is returned in the pain.002
								Status report.
1.6	++	ControlSum	<ctrlsum></ctrlsum>	[01]	0	Numeric	Total of all individual amounts included in	The Control Sum is not checked by
				-			the message, irrespective of currencies.	Handelsbanken.
								The Control Sum is returned in the pain.002 Status
								report.
1.7	++	Grouping	<grpg></grpg>	[11]	М	Code(4)	Indicates whether common accounting	Only MIXD (Mixed).
							information in the transaction is included	
							once for all transactions or repeated for	
1.8 +	++	InitiatingParty	<initgpty></initgpty>	[11]	M	4 70 T	Party that initiates the payment.	E.g. Debtor or Service Bureau.
5.1.0	+++	Name	<nm></nm>	[01]	0	1-70 Text	Name by which a party is known and	
							which is usually used to identify that party.	
5.1.10	+++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[01]	0			
5.1.11	++++	OrganisationIdentification	<orgld></orgld>	[11]	R		Unique and unambiguous way to identify	
3.1.11	++++	Organisationidentification	<orgiu></orgiu>	[11]	n		an organisation.	
5.1.12	++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[01]	{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code.	
•				[4]	(*			
5.1.14	++++	BEI	<bei></bei>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Business Entity Identifier.	
5.1.18	+++++	BankPartyldentification	<bkptyld></bkptyld>	[01]	XOR	Text	Unique and unambiuous assignment	Swedish business organisation number or SHB
							made by a specific bank to identify a	number
							relationship as defined between the bank	
							and its client.	
5.1.20	++++	Proprietaryldentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[01]	XOR}			
5.1.21	+++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to	
							enable recognition of that entity, eg.	
2.0		Down outlinformation	<pmtinf></pmtinf>	[4]	N.A.		account identifier.	
2.0	+	PaymentInformation	<piiiiiii></piiiiiii>	[1n]	М		Set of characteristics that applies to the debet side of the payment transactions	
							included in the credit transfer initiation.	
2.1	++	PaymentInformationIdentification	<pmtinfld></pmtinfld>	[01]	М	Text	Unique identification, as assigned by a	Included in any ISO report from the bank.
		,					sending party, to unambiguously identify	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
							the payment information group within the	
	1						message.	
2.2	++	PaymentMethod	<pmtmtd></pmtmtd>	[11]	M	Code(3)	Specifies the means of payment that will	TRF (Credit Transfer)
0.0		D 17 1 ( ''	D. IT. I	FO 43	0		be used to move the amount of money.	CHK (Cheque)
2.3	++	PaymentTypeInformation	<pmttpinf></pmttpinf>	[01]	С		Set of elements used to further specify the type of transaction.	
							type of transaction.	

ISO								
Index	Struct.	Manage Hom	Tou Name	NA14	Ctatus	Time	Definition	Handalahankan Chasial sammanta
<b>No.</b> 2.5	Seq. +++	Message Item ServiceLevel	Tag Name <svclvl></svclvl>	Mult.   [01]	Status C	Туре	<b>Definition</b> Agreement under which or rules under which the transaction should be processed.	Handelsbanken Special comments  Required at either Payment or Transaction Level if Service level should be set to URGP.  Service Level on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Service Level on Payment Information.
2.6	++++	Code	<cd></cd>	[11]	{XOR	Code(4)	Identification of a pre-agreed level of service between the parties in a coded form.	See country specific information for details.  SEPA (Single Euro Payment)  Please note that Handelsbanken does not act on the code SEPA as the bank automatically classifies the payment as a EUR payment within Europe (SEPA Credit Transfer) if the requirements for SEPA are fulfilled
2.7	++++	Proprietary	<prtry></prtry>	[11]	XOR}	Text(4)	Proprietary identification of a pre-agreed level of service between the parties.	NURG (Non Urgent) URGP (Urgent)
2.12	+++	CategoryPurpose  RequestedExecutionDate	<reqdexctndt></reqdexctndt>	[11]	C M	Code(4)  DateTime	Specifies the high level purpose of the instruction based on a set of pre-defined categories.  Date at which the initiating party requests the clearing agent to process the payment.	SUPP (Supplier Payment) SALA (Salary Payment) INTC (Intra Company Payment) CORT (Financial Payment).  Required at either Payment or Transaction Level if Category purpose should be set to SALA, INTC or CORT. Category Purpose on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Category Purpose on Payment Information.  See country specific information for details.  YYYY-MM-DD.  When CategoryPurpose is set to CORT or INTC this field is regarded as value date, the date on which the receiving institution will receive value of the amount. Handelsbanken will automatically set the execution date to the date we receive the file and make the validation for the cut off time according to this information. The value date cannot be more than 7 calendar days ahead of time from the day the file is sent to the bank.
2.15	++	Debtor	<dbtr></dbtr>	[11]	M		Party that owes an amount of money to	See country specific information for details.
5.1.0	+++	Name	<nm></nm>	[01]	0	1-70 Text	the (ultimate) creditor.  Name by which a party is known and which is usually used to identify that party.	
5.1.10	+++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[01]	0			
5.1.11	++++	OrganisationIdentification	<orgld></orgld>	[11]	R		Unique and unambiguous way to identify an organisation.	
5.1.12	++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[01]	{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code.	
5.1.14	+++++	BEI	<bei></bei>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Business Entity Identifier.	
5.1.15	++++	EANGLN	<eangln></eangln>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Global Location Number.	
5.1.17	+++++	DUNS	<duns></duns>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Data Universal Numbering System.	

ISO Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
5.1.18	+++++	BankPartyldentification	<bkptyld></bkptyld>	[01]	XOR	Text	Unique and unambiuous assignment made by a specific bank to identify a relationship as defined between the bank and its client.	
5.1.19	++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxidnb></taxidnb>	[01]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.20	+++++	Proprietaryldentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[01]	XOR}			
5.1.21	+++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition ot that entity, eg. account identifier.	
5.1.41	+++	CountryOfResidence	<ctryofres></ctryofres>	[01]	С	Code		See country specific information for Sweden
2.16	++	DebtorAccount	<dbtracct></dbtracct>	[11]	М		Unambiguous identification of the account of the debtor to which a debit entry will be made as a result of the transaction.	See country specific information for details on which format (IBAN/national account number) to be used for each country and payment type.
1.1.0	+++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	M		Unique and unambiguous identification for the account between the account owner and the account servicer.	
1.1.1	++++	IBAN	<iban></iban>	[11]	{XOR	Identifier	International Bank Account Number (IBAN) - identifier used internationally by financial institutions to uniquely identifiy the account of a customer.	
1.1.2	++++	BBAN	<bban></bban>	[11]	XOR	Identifier	Basic Bank Account Number.	See country specific information for details.
1.1.4	++++	ProprietaryAccount	<prtryacct></prtryacct>	[11]	XOR}		Account number used by financial institutions in individual countries to identify an account of a customer, but not necessarily the bank and branch of the financial institution in which the account is held.	
1.1.5	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition of that entity, eg, account identifier.	SE: Used for Bankgiro number
2.17	++	DebtorAgent	<dbtragt></dbtragt>	[11]	М		Financial institution servicing an account for the debtor.	According to business rules, is DebtorAgentld not mandatory when DebtorAccount is stated as IBAN. "NOTPROVIDED" could be written as <proprietary><identification> instead of BIC.</identification></proprietary>
4.1.0	+++	FinancialInstitutionIdentification	<fininstnid></fininstnid>	[11]	М		Unique and unambiguous identification of a financial instituion, as assigned under an internationally recognised or proprietary identification scheme.	
4.1.1	++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[11]	{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code. Code allocated to financial institutions by the Registration Authority.	See country specific information for BICs in Handelsbanken.
4.1.2	++++	ClearingSystemMemberIdentification	<clrsysmmbld></clrsysmmbld>	[11]	XOR		Information used to identify a member within a clearing system.	
4.1.3	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Code	Identification for a clearing system member, identified in the list of clearing system member identifications.	A code from the external code list at www.iso20022.org should be used.
4.1.16	++++	Proprietaryldentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[11]	XOR}			
4.1.17	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text		Only "NOTPROVIDED" is allowed if BIC is unknown.
2.19	++	UltimateDebtor	<ultmtdbtr></ultmtdbtr>	[01]	0		Ultimate party that owes an amount of money to the (ulimate) creditor.	
5.1.0	+++	Name	<nm></nm>	[01]	0	1-70 Text	Name by which a party is known and which is usually used to identify that party.	

ISO								1
Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
5.1.10	+++	Identification	<ld><ld>&lt;</ld></ld>	[01]	0	71.	Unique and unambiguous identification of a party,	
5.1.11	++++	OrganisationIdentification	<orgld></orgld>	[11]	{XOR		Unique and unambiguous way to identify an organisation.	
5.1.12	+++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[01]	{{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code	
5.1.14	+++++	BEI	<bei></bei>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Business Entity Identifier.	
5.1.15	+++++	EANGLN	<eangln></eangln>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Global Location Number.	
5.1.17	+++++	DUNS	<duns></duns>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Data Universal Numbering System.	
5.1.18	+++++	BankPartyldentification	<bkptyld></bkptyld>	[01]	XOR	Text	Unique and unambiuous assignment made by a specific bank to identify a relationship as defined between the bank and its client.	
5.1.19	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxldnb></taxldnb>	[01]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.20	+++++	Proprietaryldentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[01]	XOR}}		Unique and unambiguous identifier for an organisation that is allocated by an institution.	
5.1.21	+++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition of that entity, eg. account identifier.	
5.1.23	++++	PrivateIdentification	<prvtld></prvtld>	[11]	XOR}		Unique and unambiguous identification of a person, e.g. passport.	
5.1.24	+++++	DriversLicensNumber	<drvrslicnb></drvrslicnb>	[11]	{{XOR	Text	Number assigned by a license authority to a driver's license.	
5.1.25	+++++	CustomerNumber	<cstmrnb></cstmrnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by an agent to identify its customer.	
5.1.26	+++++	SocialSecurityNumber	<sclsctynb></sclsctynb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a social security agency.	
5.1.27	+++++	AlienRegistrationNumber	<alnregnnb></alnregnnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a government agency to identify foreign nationals.	
.1.28	+++++	PassportNumber	<psptnb></psptnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a passport authority to a passport.	
.1.29	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxidnb></taxidnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
.1.30	+++++	IdentityCardNumber	<ld>dntyCardNb&gt;</ld>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a national authority to an identity card.	
.1.31	+++++	EmployerIdentificationNumber	<mplyrldnb></mplyrldnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned to an employer by a registration authority.	
.1.37	+++++	OtherIdentification	<othrld></othrld>	[11]	XOR}}			_
5.1.38	+++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.39	+++++	IdentificationType	<idtp></idtp>	[11]	R	Text	Specifies the nature of the identifier.	Only OTHR

ISO								
Index No.	Struct. Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
2.20	++	ChargeBearer	<chrgbr></chrgbr>	[0.1]	C	Code(4)	Specifies which party/parties will bear the charges associated with the processing of the payment transaction.	SHAR (Shared) CRED (Borne By Creditor) DEBT (Borne By Debtor) SLEV (Following Service Level).  Required at either Payment or Transaction Level for Cross border payments. Charge Bearer on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Charge Bearer on Payment Information.  Not used for local payments or GlobalOn-Line Intragroup transfers.  See country specific information for details.
2.23	++	CreditTransferTransactionInformation	<cdttrftxinf></cdttrftxinf>	[1n]	M		Set of elements used to provide information on the individual transaction (s) included in the message.	
2.24	+++	PaymentIdentification	<pmtld></pmtld>	[11]	М		Set of elements used to reference a payment instruction.	
2.25	++++	InstructionIdentification	<instrld></instrld>	[01]	С	Text	Unique identification assigned by the debtor to unumbiguously identify the instruction.	If present will be included in any ISO report from the bank.
2.26	++++	EndToEndIdentification	<endtoendid></endtoendid>	[11]	M	Text	Unique identification assigned by the debtor to unumbiguously identify the transaction.	Own reference on transaction level i.e. per payment, included in the reports from the bank.  Only sent to the creditor when SEPA payment.
2.27	+++	PaymentTypeInformation	<pmttpinf></pmttpinf>	[01]	С		Set of elements used to further specify the type of transaction.	
2.29	++++	ServiceLevel	<svclvl></svclvl>	[01]	С		Aggrement under which or rules under which the transaction should be processed.	Required at either Payment or Transaction Level if Service level should be set to URGP.  Service Level on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Service Level on Payment Information.  See country specific information for details.
2.30	+++++	Code	<cd></cd>	[11]	{XOR	Code(4)	Identification of a pre-agreed level of service between the parties in a coded form.	Only SEPA (Single Euro Payment)
2.31	+++++	Proprietary	<prtry></prtry>	[11]	XOR}	Text	Proprietary identification of a pre-agreed level of service between the parties.	NURG (Non Urgent) URGP (Urgent)
2.36	++++	CategoryPurpose	<ctgypurp></ctgypurp>	[01]	С	Code(4)	categories.	SUPP (Supplier Payment) SALA (Salary Payment) INTC (Intra Company Payment) CORT (Financial Payment).  Required at either Payment or Transaction Level if Category purpose should be set to SALA, INTC or CORT. Category Purpose on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Category Purpose on Payment Information.  See country specific information for details.

ISO	Church							
Index No.	Struct. Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
2.37	+++	Amount	<amt></amt>	[11]	M	Турс	Deminion	Transcissariken opecial comments
2.38	++++	InstructedAmount	<instdamt></instdamt>	[11]	M	Amount	Amount of money to be moved between the debtor and creditor, before deduction of charges, expressed in the currency as ordered by the initiating party.	According to the ISO20022 standard InstructedAmount must be larger than zero.
2.42	+++	ExchangeRateInformation	<xchgrateinf></xchgrateinf>	[01]	С		Set of elements used to provide details on the currency exchange rate and contract.	Exchange Rate Information could be used from accounts in Handelsbanken FI, GB, NL and US. Other banks, according to agreement.
2.43	++++	ExchangeRate	<xchgrate></xchgrate>	[01]	0	Rate	The factor used for conversion of an amount from one currency to another. This reflect the price at which one currency was bought with another currency.	
2.45	++++	ContractIdentification	<ctrctld></ctrctld>	[01]	R	Text	Unique and unambiguous reference to the foreign exchange contract agreed between the initiating party/creditor and the debtor agent.	
2.46	+++	ChargeBearer	<chrgbr></chrgbr>	[01]	С	Code(4)	Specifies which party/parties will bear the charges associated with the processing of the payment transaction.	SHAR (Shared) CRED (Borne By Creditor) DEBT (Borne By Debtor) SLEV (Following Service Level).  Required at either Payment or Transaction Level for Cross border payments. Charge Bearer on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Charge Bearer on Payment Information.  Not used for local payments or GlobalOn-Line Intragroup transfers.  See country specific information for details.
2.47	+++	ChequeInstruction	<chqinstr></chqinstr>	[01]	С		Information related to the issuance of a cheque.	Required if Payment Method=CHK.
3.1.0	++++	ChequeType	<chqtp></chqtp>	[01]	R	Code(4)	Specifies the type of cheque to be issued.	Only BCHQ (Bank Cheque)
2.48	+++	UltimateDebtor	<ultmtdbtr></ultmtdbtr>	[01]	0		Ultimate party that owes an amount of money to the (ulimate) creditor.	Ultimate Debtor on Credit Transfer Transaction Information overrides Ultimate Debtor on Payment Information.
5.1.0	++++	Name	<nm></nm>	[01]	0	1-70 Text	Name by which a party is known and which is usually used to identify that party.	
5.1.10	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[01]	0		Unique and unambiguous identification of a party,	
5.1.11	+++++	OrganisationIdentification	<orgld></orgld>	[11]	{XOR		Unique and unambiguous way to identify an organisation.	
5.1.12	+++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[01]	{{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code	
5.1.14	+++++	BEI	<bei></bei>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Business Entity Identifier.	
5.1.15	+++++	EANGLN	<eangln></eangln>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Global Location Number.	
5.1.17	+++++	DUNS	<duns></duns>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Data Universal Numbering System.	

ISO Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
5.1.18	+++++	BankPartyldentification	<bkptyld></bkptyld>	[01]	XOR	Text	Unique and unambiuous assignment made by a specific bank to identify a relationship as defined between the bank and its client.	,
5.1.19	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxidnb></taxidnb>	[01]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.20	+++++	ProprietaryIdentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[01]	XOR}}		Unique and unambiguous identifier for an organisation that is allocated by an institution.	
5.1.21	++++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition ot that entity, eg. account identifier.	
5.1.23	+++++	PrivateIdentification	<prvtld></prvtld>	[11]	XOR}		Unique and unambiguous identification of a person, e.g. passport.	
5.1.24	+++++	DriversLicensNumber	<drvrslicnb></drvrslicnb>	[11]	{{XOR	Text	Number assigned by a license authority to a driver's license.	
5.1.25	+++++	CustomerNumber	<cstmrnb></cstmrnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by an agent to identify its customer.	
5.1.26	+++++	SocialSecurityNumber	<sclsctynb></sclsctynb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a social security agency.	
5.1.27	+++++	AlienRegistrationNumber	<alnregnnb></alnregnnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a government agency to identify foreign nationals.	
5.1.28	+++++	PassportNumber	<psptnb></psptnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a passport authority to a passport.	
5.1.29	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxidnb></taxidnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.30	+++++	IdentityCardNumber	<ld><ldntycardnb></ldntycardnb></ld>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a national authority to an identity card.	
5.1.31	+++++	EmployerIdentificationNumber	<mplyrldnb></mplyrldnb>	[11]	XOR}	Text	Number assigned to an employer by a registration authority.	
5.1.37	+++++	OtherIdentification	<othrld></othrld>	[11]	XOR}}		Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.38	++++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.39	++++++	IdentificationType	<ldtp></ldtp>	[11]	R	Text	Specifies the nature of the identifier.	
2.49	+++	IntermediaryAgent1	<intrmyagt1></intrmyagt1>	[01]	С		Agent between the debtor agent and creditor agent.	Creditors correspondent agent specified with a BIC.  N.B. In Handelsbanken, IntermediaryAgent1 is only allowed when CategoryPurpose is INTC (not the GoL INTC) or CORT. Other banks, according to agreement
4.1.0	+++	FinancialInstitutionIdentification	<fininstnid></fininstnid>	[11]	R		Unique and unambiguous identification of a financial instituion, as assigned under an internationally recognised or proprietary identification scheme.	
4.1.1	++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[11]	R	Identifier		
2.55	+++	CreditorAgent	<cdtragt></cdtragt>	[01]	0		Financial institution servicing an account for the creditor.	Not used if PaymentMethod is CHK  If CreditorAccount is stated as an IBAN, CreditAgent is optional.
4.1.0	++++	FinancialInstitutionIdentification	<fininstnid></fininstnid>	[11]	R		Unique and unambiguous identification of a financial instituion, as assigned under an internationally recognised or proprietary identification scheme.	See country specific information for details.  If both BIC and National bank ID are stated the BIC will be prioritized for payments where the CreditorAccount is stated as an IBAN.

ISO								
Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
4.1.1	++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[11]	{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code. Code allocated to financial institutions by the Registration Authority.	
4.1.2	+++++	ClearingSystemMemberIdentification	<cirsysmmbld></cirsysmmbld>	[11]	XOR}		Information used to identify a member within a clearing system.	
4.1.3	+++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Code	Identification for a clearing system member, identified in the list of clearing system member identifications.	A code from the external code list should be used. External code list under www.iso20022.org.
2.57	+++	Creditor	<cdtr></cdtr>	[01]	М		Party to which an amount of money is due.	
5.1.0	++++	Name	<nm></nm>	[01]	М	1-70 Text	Name by which a party is known and which is usually used to identify that party.	See country specific information for details.
5.1.1	++++	PostalAddress	<pstladr></pstladr>	[01]	С		Information that locates and identifies a specific address, as defined by postal services.	Use only structured address.     When using combination of both structured address and Address Line, must use structured tags for post code (if applicable), town name and country and only 2 Address Lines max 35 characters each (to include street address and town name).
								in Address Line.  NOTE 2: Creditor address is required for cross border payments and some other payment types, see country specific information.
5.1.3	++++	AddressLine	<adrline></adrline>	[02]	С	Text	Information that locates and indentifies a specific adress, as defined by postal services, that is presented in free format text.	See recommendation above.
5.1.4	+++++	StreetName	<strtnm></strtnm>	[01]	С	Text	Name of a street or thoroughfare.	See recommendation above.
5.1.5	+++++	BuildingNumber	<bldgnb></bldgnb>	[01]	С	Text	Number that identifies the position of a	See recommendation above.
							building on a street.	
5.1.6	+++++	PostCode	<pstcd></pstcd>	[01]	С	Text	Identifier consisting of a group of letters and/or numbers that is added to a postal address to assist the sorting of mejl.	See recommendation above. See country specific information for details.
5.1.7	+++++	TownName	<twnnm></twnnm>	[01]	С	Text	Name of a built-up area, with defined boundaries, and local government.	See recommendation above.
5.1.9	+++++	Country	<ctry></ctry>	[01]	С	Code(2)	Nation with its own government.	Required for Cross border and Cheque payments.  Not used for local payments. See country specific information for details.
5.1.10	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[01]	0		Unique and unambiguous identification of a party,	
5.1.11	+++++	OrganisationIdentification	<orgld></orgld>	[11]	{XOR		Unique and unambiguous way to identify an organisation.	
5.1.12	+++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[01]	{{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code	
5.1.14	+++++	BEI	<bei></bei>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Business Entity Identifier.	
5.1.15	+++++	EANGLN	<eangln></eangln>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Global Location Number.	
5.1.17	+++++	DUNS	<duns></duns>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Data Universal Numbering System.	
5.1.18	+++++	BankPartyldentification	<bkptyld></bkptyld>	[01]	XOR	Text	Unique and unambiuous assignment made by a specific bank to identify a relationship as defined between the bank and its client.	
5.1.19	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxldnb></taxldnb>	[01]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	

ISO								
Index	Struct.		<b>-</b>			_	D. C. W.	
No. 5.1.20		Message Item  ProprietaryIdentification	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition Unique and unambiguous identifier for an	Handelsbanken Special comments
5.1.20	+++++	Proprietaryldentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[01]	XOR}}		organisation that is allocated by an institution.	
5.1.21	++++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition of that entity, eg. account identifier.	
5.1.23	++++	PrivateIdentification	<prvtld></prvtld>	[11]	XOR}		Unique and unambiguous identification of a person, e.g. passport.	
5.1.24	+++++	DriversLicensNumber	<drvrslicnb></drvrslicnb>	[11]	{{XOR	Text	Number assigned by a license authority to a driver's license.	
5.1.25	+++++	CustomerNumber	<cstmrnb></cstmrnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by an agent to identify its customer.	
5.1.26	+++++	SocialSecurityNumber	<sclsctynb></sclsctynb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a social security agency.	
5.1.27	+++++	AlienRegistrationNumber	<alnregnnb></alnregnnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a government agency to identify foreign nationals.	
5.1.28	+++++	PassportNumber	<psptnb></psptnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a passport authority to a passport.	
5.1.29	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxidnb></taxidnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.30	+++++	IdentityCardNumber	<ld><ldntycardnb></ldntycardnb></ld>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a national authority to an identity card.	
5.1.31	+++++	EmployerIdentificationNumber	<mplyrldnb></mplyrldnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned to an employer by a registration authority.	
5.1.37	+++++	OtherIdentification	<othrld></othrld>	[11]	XOR}}		Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.38	++++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.39	++++++	IdentificationType	<ldtp></ldtp>	[11]	R	Text	Specifies the nature of the identifier.	
2.58	+++	CreditorAccount	<cdtracct></cdtracct>	[01]	С		Unambiguous identification of the account of the creditor to which a credit entry will be posted as a result of the payment transaction.	Required for Payment method= I RF  See country specific information for details on which format (IBAN/national account number) to be used for each payment type.
1.1.0	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R		Unique and unambiguous identification for the account between the account owner and the account servicer.	See country specific information for details.
1.1.1	+++++	IBAN	<iban></iban>	[11]	{XOR	Identifier	International Bank Account Number (IBAN) - identifier used internationally by financial institutions to uniquely identify the account of a customer.	
1.1.2	+++++	BBAN	<bban></bban>	[11]	XOR	Identifier	Basic Bank Account Number.	See country specific information for details.
1.1.4	++++	ProprietaryAccount	<prtryacct></prtryacct>	[11]	XOR}		Account number used by financial institutions in individual countries to identify an account of a customer, but not necessarily the bank and branch of the financial institution in which the account is held.	
1.1.5	+++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition of that entity, eg, account identifier.	
1.1.6	++++	Туре	<tp></tp>	[01]	С		Nature or use of the account in a coded form.	
1.1.8	++++	Proprietary	<prtry></prtry>	[11]	R	Text	Name of the identification scheme, in a free text form.	DK: Used for GIRO and FI number SE: Used for Bankgiro number
								See country specific information for details.

ISO								
Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
2.59	+++	UltimateCreditor	<ultmtcdtr></ultmtcdtr>	[01]	0		Ultimate party to which an amount of	
5.1.0	++++	Name	<nm></nm>	[01]	0	1-70 Text	Name by which a party is known and which is usually used to identify that party.	
5.1.10	++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[01]	0		Unique and unambiguous identification of a party,	
5.1.11	+++++	OrganisationIdentification	<orgld></orgld>	[11]	{XOR		Unique and unambiguous way to identify an organisation.	
5.1.12	+++++	BIC	<bic></bic>	[01]	{{XOR	Identifier	Business Identifier Code	
5.1.14	+++++	BEI	<bei></bei>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Business Entity Identifier.	
5.1.15	+++++	EANGLN	<eangln></eangln>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Global Location Number.	
5.1.17	+++++	DUNS	<duns></duns>	[01]	XOR	Identifier	Data Universal Numbering System.	
5.1.18	+++++	BankPartyldentification	<bkptyld></bkptyld>	[01]	XOR	Text	Unique and unambiuous assignment made by a specific bank to identify a relationship as defined between the bank and its client.	
5.1.19	++++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxldnb></taxldnb>	[01]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.20	+++++	Proprietaryldentification	<prtryld></prtryld>	[01]	XOR}}		Unique and unambiguous identifier for an organisation that is allocated by an institution.	
5.1.21	++++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Name or number assigned by an entity to enable recognition ot that entity, eg. account identifier.	
5.1.23	+++++	PrivateIdentification	<prvtld></prvtld>	[11]	XOR}		Unique and unambiguous identification of a person, e.g. passport.	
5.1.24	+++++	DriversLicensNumber	<drvrslicnb></drvrslicnb>	[11]	{{XOR	Text	Number assigned by a license authority to a driver's license.	
5.1.25	+++++	CustomerNumber	<cstmrnb></cstmrnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by an agent to identify its customer.	
5.1.26	+++++	SocialSecurityNumber	<sclsctynb></sclsctynb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a social security agency.	
5.1.27	+++++	AlienRegistrationNumber	<alnregnnb></alnregnnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a government agency to identify foreign nationals.	
5.1.28	++++++	PassportNumber	<psptnb></psptnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a passport authority to a passport.	
5.1.29	+++++	TaxIdentificationNumber	<taxidnb></taxidnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a tax authority to an entity.	
5.1.30	+++++	IdentityCardNumber	<ld><ldntycardnb></ldntycardnb></ld>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned by a national authority to an identity card.	
5.1.31	+++++	EmployerIdentificationNumber	<mplyrldnb></mplyrldnb>	[11]	XOR	Text	Number assigned to an employer by a registration authority.	
5.1.37	+++++	OtherIdentification	<othrld></othrld>	[11]	XOR}}		Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.38	++++++	Identification	<ld></ld>	[11]	R	Text	Identifier issued to a person for which no specific identifier has been defined.	
5.1.39	++++++	IdentificationType	<ldtp></ldtp>	[11]	R	Text	Specifies the nature of the identifier.	
2.64	+++	Purpose	<purp></purp>	[01]	0		Underlying reason for the payment transaction, eg, a charity payment, or a commercial agreement between the creditor and the debtor.	
2.65	++++	Code	<cd></cd>	[11]	R	Code(4)	Specifies the underlying reason for the payment transaction, as published in an external purpose code list.	A code from the external code list should be used. External code list under www.iso20022.org.
2.67	+++	RegulatoryReporting	<rgltryrptg></rgltryrptg>	[010]	С		Information needed due to regulatory and statutory requirements.	See counrty specific information for details.

ISO Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
2.72	++++	RegulatoryDetails	<rgltrydtls></rgltrydtls>	[01]	С		Entity requiring the regulatory reporting information.	See counrty specific information for details.
2.73	+++++	Code	<cd></cd>	[01]	С	Text	Specifies the nature, purpose and reason for the transaction to be reported for the transaction to be reported for regulatory and statutory requirements in a coded form.	
2.75	+++++	Information	<inf></inf>	[01]	С	Text	Additional details that cater for specific domestic regulatory requirements.	
2.77	+++	RelatedRemittanceInformation	<rltdrmtinf></rltdrmtinf>	[010]	С			Only used for Sweden.
2.79	++++	RemittanceLocationMethod	<rmtlctnmtd></rmtlctnmtd>	[01]	С	Code	Method used to deliver the remittance advice information.	Only POST. Remittance information will be sent through postal service to the creditors address stated in 2.57.
2.84	+++	RemittanceInformation	<rmtinf></rmtinf>	[01]	С		Information supplied to enable the matching/reconciliation of an entry with the items that the payment is intended to settle, such as commercial invoices in an accounts receivable system, in an unstructed or structured form.	Remittance information delivered outside of the clearing system will be conditional on bank services. Amount of remittance information delivered through the clearing system will be limited by specific clearing system capabilities.  See counrty specific information for details.
2.85	++++	Unstructured	<ustrd></ustrd>	[0n]	С	1-140 Text	Information supplied to enable the matching/reconciliation of an entry with the items that the payment is intended to settle, such as commercial invoices in an accounts receivable system, in an unstructed form.	
2.86	++++	Structured	<strd></strd>	[0n]	С		Information supplied to enable the matching/reconciliation of an entry with the items that the payment is intended to settle, such as commercial invoices in an accounts receivable system, in a structed form.	
2.87	++++	ReferredDocumentInformation	<rfrddocinf></rfrddocinf>	[0n]	0		Set of elements used to identify the documents referred to in the remittance information.	
2.88	+++++	ReferredDocumentType	<rfrddoctp></rfrddoctp>	[01]	0		Specifies the type of referred document.	
2.89	++++++	Code	<cd></cd>	[11]	R	Code(4)	Document type in a coded form.	CINV (Commercial Invoice) CREN (Credit Note)
2.91	++++++	Issuer	<lssr></lssr>	[01]	0	Text	Identification of the issuer of the reference document type.	
2.92	+++++	ReferredDocumentNumber	<rfrddocnb></rfrddocnb>	[01]	0	Text	Unique and unambiuous identification of the referred document.	E.g. Invoice or credit note number.
2.94	++++	ReferredDocumentAmount	<rfrddocamt></rfrddocamt>	[0n]	0		Set of elements used to provide details on the amounts of the referred document.	
2.97	+++++	RemittedAmount	<rmtdamt></rmtdamt>	[11]	{XOR	Numeric	Amount of money remitted for the referred document.	
2.98	+++++	CreditNoteAmount	<cdtnoteamt></cdtnoteamt>	[11]	XOR}	Numeric	Amount specified for the referred document is the amount of a credit note.	NOTE: According to the ISO20022 standard InstructedAmount must be larger or equal to zero.
2.100	++++	CreditorReferenceInformation	<cdtrrefinf></cdtrrefinf>	[01]	0		Reference information provided by the creditor to allow the identification of the underlying documents.	
2.101	+++++	CreditReferenceType	<cdtrreftp></cdtrreftp>	[01]	0		Specifies the type of creditor reference.	
2.102	++++++	Code	<cd></cd>	[11]	R	Code(4)	Type of creditor reference, in a coded form.	SCOR

ISO Index	Struct.							
No.	Seq.	Message Item	Tag Name	Mult.	Status	Туре	Definition	Handelsbanken Special comments
2.104	++++++	Issuer	<lssr></lssr>	[01]	С	Text	, ,	Set to "ISO" if Reference is RF Creditor Reference (ISO 11649)
2.105	+++++	CreditorReference	<cdtrref></cdtrref>	[01]	R		, ,	E.g OCR number, KID number, RF Creditor Reference
2.108	+++++	AdditionalRemittanceInformation	<addtlrmtinf></addtlrmtinf>	[01]	0		Additional information, in free text form, to complement the structured remittance information.	See country specific information for details.